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President’s Message  

Cape St. Claire Improvement Association, Inc. Community Newsletter  

June 2015 
Dear fellow Capers, 
 

I hope everyone had a wonderful Memorial Day Weekend! We as a community are fortunate to live in a place 
where we can enjoy beautiful beaches, parks and piers on the Chesapeake Bay. The sacrifice of so many service 
men and women over the years should not be forgotten, but their memories should be celebrated with your               
family, friends and community that those who gave the ultimate sacrifice to provide us with the freedom and             
independence. I hope you had the opportunity to do so over the holiday weekend! 
 

May was a busy month, with many events and projects. The calendar continues to fill up for our prime busy               
season where our beaches, parks and piers get the most use. I will draw your attention to handful of projects and 
events that are coming up along with some housekeeping items for residents. 
 

There lots of projects going on around the community, the biggest being Phase II of the Main Beach                 
Improvements. The pervious paver walkway at the entrance to the park was started in May 2014 (Phase I) and 
extended out towards the beach as part of Phase II. The path splits in two direction towards the overlook and the 
playground. This will give access via a safe and dry path for all our residents. I believe you will find the walkway 
both convenient and aesthetically pleasing while enhancing one of our premier community properties. We will 
work on Phase III for next year, where we are planning to address the access to the beach, the old cinder block 
wall and broken concrete paths to create a more convenient, safer and improved entry for residents of all ages. 
 

With June comes summer and with that we all know that the first Saturday in June is the Strawberry Festival, a 50 
plus year tradition in Cape St. Claire. This year will be no different, the Strawberry Festival Committee has a fun 
filled day planned at the Main Beach and Clubhouse. For more                 
information check out the new Strawberry Festival website at 
www.cscstrawberryfestival.com . We could still use volunteers for    
set-up, during the festival and for clean-up, please email 
mary@cscstrawberryfestival.com to help. 
 

July 4th we will be having another parade, games and competitions at 
the Main Beach and Clubhouse. The Events Committee is busy              
planning for this day too! Please consider joining in the fun to                
celebrate our Independence Day. You can get more information in 
this month’s Caper or by emailing events@cscia.org .   
 

Be on the lookout for service projects and clean up days throughout 
the summer. With good weather comes high activity at our commu-
nity properties. We need the help of volunteers to help throughout 
the summer. Contact parks@cscia.org or erosion@csci.org for details 
regarding different needs for both short term and long term projects. 
 

A few housekeeping items: 
 

 Review the Updated Beaches and Parks Policies for 2015. We 
have new signs posted at the parks, so please read them. They 
can also be found at https://cscia.org/cscia-services/beaches/. 

In this issue: 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 President’s Message 
 Board in Brief  
 Cape’Ness Nutrition & Fitness 
 July 4th Celebration 
 St. Margaret's Church 
 Goshen Farm 
 Cape Conservation Corps 
 Christ Our Anchor Presbyterian 
 Cape Conservation Corps 
 St. Andrew’s By the Bay 
 Epiphany Community 
 CSC United Methodist Church 
 Garden Club 
 Broadneck Baptist Church 
 Mosquito Operating Procedures 
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President’s Perspective 
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Dear Capers,

Hope you all are well, I tried not to write a novel, I 
swear, as we are in a transition period on the Board of 
Governors, switching President, VP, Treasurer, Secretary 
and Committee Chairs. Next month, we will focus again 
on long term planning goals, but I want to spend this 
message thanking those who helped pull off the CSC 
Beach and Shoreline Restoration Projects.

By the time you read the March’s Caper, the extensive 
work of our Beach Projects at both site 1 & 2, Main 
Beach and Lake Claire should be completed! We want 
to thank our partners, but first a huge thank-you to the 
Board of Governors (BOG). The BOG has tackled an 8+ 
year commitment, multiple terms of service for nearly 
the entire board. We have funded these projects with 
$854,500 of community money from annual cash flow 
budgeting and a 15-year loan. We found matching funding 
awards and grants of $923,000 from Chesapeake Bay 
Trust, Anne Arundel County, the State of Maryland the 
US Fish & Wildlife Service. 

We have worked with Biohabitats, Inc our engineers, 
planning and permitting team for six plus years. Their 
employees have helped us, but Joe Berg has worked with 
the BOG from start to finish to see this to completion. 
His team has included over the years Ed Morgereth, Jim 
Cooper, and Jim Favret. While Ed collaborated with us 
from 2016-2020, the Jim’s have been on our Team CSC 
Beach Project this past eighteen or so months as we 
moved into final planning, permitting, and construction 
stages. We extend a huge thank you to Joe and his team, 
walking us through this long-term process.

During the course of our planning and permitting, we 
asked Biohabitats, Inc to coordinate and bring in Albert 
McCullough, who owns Sustainable Science, LLC onto 
our Engineer Team. Al helped design and educate us on 
the hydrology of Chesapeake Bay, how our shoreline 

interacts and how his proposed solutions will perform 
over the next 5,10 or 15 years and how we can sustain 
the progress over that time. He and Joe have attended 
numerous in person community meetings to help get this 
project completed and can’t thank them both enough for 
their efforts!

One group that didn’t get a lot of attention during this 
process, was the Little Magothy River Association 
(LMRA) SCBD who is responsible for the dredging 
and maintenance of the Little Magothy Channel. The 
Association is made of the waterfront owners on the 
Little Magothy River, including both those in Cape St 
Claire and those off Bayhead Road. The CSCIA owns five 
properties on the Little Magothy and is a regular voting 
member. Typically, with their funds raised by SCBD, the 
LMRA dredges every three to four years a portion of the 
channel to keep it navigable to boaters. The LMRA has 
long  been an advocate for the CSCIA to build a large 
stone headland breakwater and to receive the dredge 
sands. The breakwater was completed in Spring 2021. 
Historically, the dredged sands have been shipped around 
the Bay to projects on Gibson Island, Beverly Triton 
Beach, and other restored shorelines. We appreciate the 
coordination and support, but nothing would have been 
possible without their volunteer board, in particular long 
time Caper and Engineering Committee Coordinator, 
Steve Miller! Steve sat in on many meetings and helped 
coordinate a complicated, multi-agency permitting effort 
to replenish the Main Beach shoreline. If you see Steve 
around the Cape, be sure to thank him!

I don’t want to forget our partners at the Alliance for the 
Chesapeake Bay. They basically saved the project in 2018 
when we partnered with them. We had been unsuccessful 
in finding matching funds from 2014-2018, and after 

continued on page 2
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unfortunately losing another round of competitive grants 
at the State and County level, I approached a long-term 
friend, Kate Fritz, at the time the new director of the 
Alliance, for help. I was personally tired of writing grant 
applications and losing, as was the BOG. She thought 
we could find avenues for fundings, and we partnered 
with them. Quickly we landed the $298,000 Chesapeake 
Bay Trust/ AACO WPRP Grant, followed by $25,000 from 
the State. In the following two years, the team of Abbi 
Huntzinger, Laura Todd our CSC Team Project Manager, 
and Amanda Bland, Project Associate have helped lead 
us to accumulate $923,000 in projects funding awards in 
total. A few elected officials need to be thanked again, 
but we will do so at public ribbon cuttings in the future.

There are others to thank for sure. Shoreline Design, 
LLC for the actual construction. They have performed an 
excellent job within the parameters of the many permitting 
requirements we had. They were very professional, hit 
their deadlines and did the work with almost no over 
runs to estimates, which was really important for these 
projects and our tight time of year restrictions in each of 
our rivers.

Lastly, the employees and residents of Cape deserve a 
kudos as we complete these projects. Town Manager, 
Community Administrator and Groundskeepers in 
particular. Our main crew of Ryan, Leslie and Dottie 
have performed all onsite meetings, phone calls, virtual 
meetings, run to and from the County & State offices 
when necessary, especially at deadlines. They have 
ensured paperwork, workflow and sites were ready 
when needed, sometimes at a moment’s notice. Of 
course, support from the membership matters, but some 
Capers helped more than others and I’d like to thank 

the Cape Conservation Corps, Stacey Wildberger, Brad 
Knopf, Larry Jennings among others for their steadfast 
support. Residents Gina Hunt and Christina Ryder helped 
with writing and winning grants for the community. Then 
there are residents like Bob Bishop who have attended 
meetings for 4-5 years faithfully, to remain informed and 
function as liaison between neighbors when necessary to 
help the project, especially in our permitting process. Bob 
has worked and allowed County, State, and our team of 
workers to access his property to allow us easier access 
to the work site. I want to thank him personally for his 
time and effort to the Cape St Claire Beach and Shoreline 
Project.

I encourage you when the weather allows, to come out 
and walk the Main Beach and check out the biodiversity 
and habitat creation at Lake Claire. I encourage you to 
consider volunteering to help the CSCIA on the budget 
committee for future planning, on the BOG or just 
volunteer to help at the next event we hold, like the Easter 
Egg Hunt or Strawberry Festival. Cape St Claire is a great 
community to live in, many do different tasks in different 
organizations to ensure we stay the best place to live on 
the Chesapeake Bay. If you want to join the effort, let me 
know, reach out at President@cscia.org and we can talk 
about how you can help the Cape!

I hope to see y’all this spring around the Cape!

Best wishes,
Beau Breeden

President CSCIA 

President's Perspective continued from page 1

Anne Arundel County 3-1-1 Customer Service Program - Call or 
Click for Quick Response

Citizens can access the system by simply dialing 3-1-1 for all municipal services. Operators are 
available from 8 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday through Friday. Please dial 9-1-1 for emergencies and 
medical assistance. Citizens can also download the mobile app through the App Store (iPhone) and 
Google Play (Android). Only a simple signup process is required. Just hit the magnifying glass and 
search for “Arundel 311.”

The mobile platform, through the See-Click-Fix application, allows citizens to report a lost pet, a 
pothole, a missed trash collection, traffic signs, illegal signs, and many other issues. Using your 
mobile device, you can take a picture, set a location, and receive updates on the response to your 
issue.
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410-224-4400 
Independently Owned & Operated 

Direct Connect: 
 

410-703-4411 
410-757-7080 

 

Mona@MonaLaCovey.com 
 

http://www.MonaLaCovey.com 
This is not a solicitation for currently listed 

properties.  

    Mona Moves You! MMoonnaa  
LaCovey  

Associate Broker 
CRB  ABR  CRS 

Certified Negotiation Expert 
Certified Negotiation Expert 

March 2022 

  

 

 
 

1. More homes will be coming on the market as owners move past the 
health epidemic and start to make decisions. 

2. Prices will stabilize. 
3. Buyers will be looking closely at comparables and will make fair offers 

keeping in mind the beginning of a market shift. 
4. Interest rates will begin to rise by the end of the year (maybe sooner). 
5. Buyers will always want Cape St. Claire! 

  

No one really knows; but here are my thoughts: 
      

 

I am here to help you.  Call me! 

Capers,

Unfortunately the groundhog, Punxsutawney Phil, saw his 
shadow and predicted six more weeks of winter and the 
current weather forecast shows it. We are hopeful that 
it doesn't take long before the Spring weather arrives. 
Don't forget to spring forward your clocks on Sunday, 
March 13th.

Maintenance fee renewals were due by March 1st but 
please keep them coming and be aware of the late fees 
incurred. Double check to be sure you have submitted 
your vehicle information as well. Sticker and Guest 
Passses will not be mailed out without vehicle information 
being provided first. You can mail a check or come by 
the clubhouse M-F 8:30-2:30 or drop yellow cards and 
payments in our office dropbox.. We accept cash and 
checks payable to CSCIA. Stickers and Guest Passes 
will be mailed out April. They should be placed on your 
vehicle by May 1st each year.

The first round of portable restrooms will be delivered to 
the Cape Beach and Parks around March 18th and water 
will be turned back on at our Marinas around the same 
time. If you are a boat slip holder please be sure to get 
your paperwork and payment in by the March due date. 

The wait list is growing and there are other residents 
eager to get a slip. Remember, boats are required to be in 
their assigned slip by June 1.

Cape St. Claire Improvement Association is recruiting 
for Seasonal Beach Attendants!!! Applicants must be 
14 or older and available primarily on weekends and 
Holidays from Memorial Day weekend to Labor Day 
weekend.  Primary Duties Include: greeting residents, 
verifying eligibility, contacting proper authorities after 
entry violations, coordinating towing of illegally parked 
vehicles, and managing emergency response issues. To 
inquire about applying please contact TownManager@
CSCIA.org.

Our next Quarterly Membership Meeting will be held 
Tuesday, April 26th at 7:30 pm. 

Please feel free to reach out to me with any questions, 
suggestions, or if you are in need of assistance. 

A Message from The Town Manager

Cheers,
Ryan Anderson

Cape St Claire Town Manager 
TownManager@cscia.org 

443.510.3116
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ESCAPE THROUGH THE CAPE 5K  
RETURNS APRIL 30TH

The annual Escape Through the Cape 5K and 1M Fun Run will be held on 
Saturday, April 30th. This is Cape St. Claire Elementary School’s first major 
fundraiser since the pandemic after a two-year hiatus.  Money raised will 
replenish the PTO general fund to help pay for assemblies, field trips, school 
supplies, PTO sponsored events, and much more. The event will begin at 
8:00 am with a Family Fun Festival immediately following.  To register for the 
run, donate, or review road closures and other event details, visit:  

https://runsignup.com/Race/MD/Annapolis/EscapeThroughTheCape

For questions, contact cscfunrun@yahoo.com

Weekend
rates as low

as $325
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Maryland Day 
Maryland Day events will be happening all over our 
state. Visit www.marylandday.org for all of the events 
happening March 25-27th including Goshen Farm.  
Goshen will be participating on Saturday, March 26, 2022.  
House and Garden tours will be available by reservation 
only.  The event is free; however, you must reserve 
a ticket for parking on Eventbrite and only a limited 
amount will be available. The link to Eventbrite is on our 
webpage. www.goshenfarm.org.  For more information 
on this event please contact the Communications Chair 
at communications@goshenfarm.org. 

Roy Benner Awarded Eagle Scout Mentor

Roy Benner was honored to receive the Eagle Scout 
Mentor Pin from Scout Liam Doyen and his father 
William. He will wear this symbol of guidance to a young 
leader.   As a result of Liam’s Eagle Scout Project, Goshen 
Farm is the beneficiary of 24-QR Code informational 
posts about Goshen Farm buildings and land, and the 
six Kestrel/Owl boxes.

Volunteer Spotlight – Catherine Salam
Catherine and her late husband bought their home in 
the Cape in 1989.  They moved here from the city of 
Annapolis.  She remembers going to a meeting at the 
Broadneck Library to learn more about renting a plot at 
the Sharing Garden, when the “founding mother” was 
still head of that project.  She needed more sunshine 
to grow her vegetables.  She rented a plot, which she 
shared with Ginger Burris.  Now they each have their 
own plots!  Catherine’s is the one with the raspberries 

and blackberries, so she can never give it up.  Since 
those early days, she has found that many friends from 
the Cape St. Claire Garden Club have plots at the Goshen 
Farm Sharing Garden as well.

Catherine’s activities have expanded beyond the 
Sharing Garden to helping at our Open Houses, 
either at the membership or the food tables.  She has 
learned much more about the history of Goshen Farm, 
the farmhouse, and the slave garden. She values 
being more knowledgeable about the history of our 
community. She also loves the educational aspect, and 
the altruism of donating produce to My Brothers Pantry. 
It is a wonderful place to bring her young grandkids to 
introduce them to the wonders of nature, through the 
monarch way station, new bog garden, trails through the 
woods, native honeysuckle tent, and the beehives. The 
most important benefit of being a part of the Goshen 
Farm Preservation Society is the sense of being part of 
a community within a community.

If you would also like volunteer at Goshen Farm and 
are a member, please contact us at Communications@
goshenfarm.org. 

Membership Renewal
Letters to renew your membership have been mailed out. 
Memberships are Annual.  A Household membership 
is $35, and an Individual membership is $20.  You can 
renew or join online or by contacting our Membership 
Chair at Membership@goshenfarm.org

All events are subject to change, please like our Facebook 
page Historic Goshen Farm & Educational Center for 
updated information on all events. 

NEWS FROM  

HISTORIC GOSHEN FARM 
AND EDUCATIONAL CENTER
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Well, so long Winter!  Spring is here, right?  I mean, I sure hope so!  Daffodil noses were peeking out in 
February, along with hellebore buds, so I know they are quite ready for the first warm rays of a spring sun.  Aren’t 
we all?  I am not one to rush the seasons; I honestly appreciate what each season has to offer.  But these days, I 
must admit, winter seems to hang on a little longer than I’d like, perhaps because I have become more of a gardener 
over the years, and I look forward to finding planted, then forgotten, spring treasures in my garden!   

 

The Garden Club didn’t sleep over the winter, no!  In February, we all 
learned a great deal from horticulturalist & landscape designer Claire Jones’ zoom 
talk, including a virtual tour of her wonderful greenhouse.  She gave us lots of new 
tips and ideas about cow pots, newspaper pots, and Root Pouch bags – ways to raise 
seedlings that can be transplanted directly into the ground or grown in place.  She 
even mailed us some favorite seeds, like pumpkin-on-a-stick and hairy balls, a type 
of milkweed, for our annual Winter Sowing Workshop in late February, and the Club 
provided some of her other favorite seeds, like poppies, cosmos, and larkspur.  
Members brought their own clear, plastic containers to use as mini-greenhouses.  We 
poked holes for ventilation & drainage and planted an assortment of vegetable, herb, 
& flower seeds.  These mini-greenhouses will sit outside in the cold while soaking 
up the sun.  It’s so thrilling to see the lime-green sprouts pop by March!         -- Submitted by Jeanne Klingler 
 

UPCOMING EVENTS     please contact capegardenclub@gmail.com with questions or interest! 
• March: annual Anniversary dinner at Cape St Claire Main Beach, still socially distant, and very sociable!  
• April: Dividing Perennials Workshop  plus 2 potting parties/week: outdoors at various Cape residences 
• Saturday, May 14th 8am-2pm PLANT SALE in person at the Clubhouse field  (rain date May 15) 

Stay tuned at our blog capegardenclub.wordpress.com, or like our FB page, for updates.  April pre-sale 
options: trees, shrubs, & hanging baskets, plus a sortable site detailing all our other plants, with options to 
create a wish list to bring to the field on May 14th.  Look forward to seeing all our friends in person -- Thanks, loyal fans!

                 
 

Tried & true Cape-grown perennials        Garden experts to answer your questions                5 varieties of milkweed 
Native & pollinator-friendly plants            Herbs, tomatoes, veggie starts                          Colorful annuals & tropicals 
A variety of evergreen camellias              Azaleas, peonies, gardenias, lilacs            Free compost & mosquito dunks 
                   

 

 

March Gardening Tasks 
 

• Prune back fountain 
grasses, sedums, etc. 

• Prune crape myrtle, butterfly 
bush, red-twig dogwoods 

• Lime the lawn 
• Direct-sow seeds outdoors: 

kale, lettuce, carrot, radish  
• Sow indoors: tomato, 

pepper, cuke, & melons  
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The Youth Sailing program of the Yacht Club of Cape Saint 
Claire is designed to teach the fundamentals of sailing, 
whether your child is a beginner or an experienced sailor. 
Sailing is a recreational as well as a competitive sport 
that students will enjoy for a lifetime. The purpose of the 
summer youth program is to provide a safe instructional 
environment for an enjoyable summer of learning how 
to sail. At the end of the summer, each sailor will receive 

a certificate of completion and a lifetime of friends and 
memories.  

Cape Youth Sailing sign up will begin March 1, 2022 at 5:00 
- 6:30 outside the Cape clubhouse.   For more information 
about age requirements, program information, frequently 
asked questions, and the program calendar please visit 
www.capeyouthsailing.com.

Yacht Club of Cape St. Claire (YCCSC) is a non-profit social 
and recreational club for residents in Cape St. Claire who 
share an interest in boating activities. The club proudly 
sponsors a summer Youth Sailing Program. 

Established in the 1970's, our activities include events 
such as Friday night sailboat racing, raft-up rendezvous, 
cruising trips, and annual land-based events. 

We have all types of boaters, from sail to power and big 
to small. What we all share is a love of getting out on the 
water. You need not have a boat to enjoy and feel a part 
of the club.

The Yacht Club of St. Claire is excited and hopeful for 
a summer of social events.    We are having our 2022 
Membership Event on Friday, March 1st at 7:00 PM at 
the Cape Club House.  Our Wine and Cheese event is 
the perfect opportunity to meet members of the club and 
learn about our activities while enjoying wine, beer, and 
cheese tastings with local live music. $10.00 per person. 
You can find our Membership Application at our website. 
www.capeyachtclub.org

Youth Sailing News

Yacht Club of Cape St. Claire News
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COMMUNITY SWAP 
COMMUNITY SWAP 

Sunday, Apr 3    10am-2pm 
Cape Clubhouse field at Cape St. Claire Rd. & Broadview Dr. 

(Rain date Sunday Apr 10) 

×  Toys, games, puzzles, books, DVDs 
×  Household goods & tools 
×  Clothing & Shoes: Women, Men, Children, Babies 
×  Small appliances & electronics in working condition 
×  Anything another family might enjoy 

$2 entrance per family will be collected for the Chesapeake Bay Foundation. 

You are not required to bring goods to participate.  All leftovers will be donated to charity. 

Questions?  Want to volunteer?     zerowastecapers@gmail.com 

capegardenclub.wordpress.com 

The Women’s Guild at St. Margaret’s Church  
on the Broadneck Peninsula (1601 Pleasant Plains Rd.)  

will host a Spring Bazaar from 9 am to 2 pm on Saturday April 2nd, 2022  
in both the Parish and Fellowship Halls.

There will be items available for purchase from local crafters as well as commercial vendors. In previous 
Bazaars we have seen jewelry, baskets, home decor, photography, hand painted plates and glassware, 
handmade knitted items, quilted items and much, much more. 

There will be morning refreshments and lunch for sale. The proceeds will help St. Margaret’s Women’s Guild 
with their many outreach programs including sending funds to help support “The Club at Collington Square” 
(a Baltimore inner-city after school facility), the YWCA with their Battered Women Program, helping the 
Afghan refugees here in MD, and many more nonprofits that help underprivileged women and children. 

Admission and parking are free. Contact Judy Hall at 410-757- 4137 or judy.hall0404@gmail.com for more 
information. Directions are available at www.st-margarets.org.
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1601 Pleasant Plains Road, Annapolis, MD  21409
(410) 974-0200    www.st-margarets.org

Sunday services @ 7:30, 9:00, & 11:15 a.m.

March 2
 Noon, 7:00 p.m.

*Soup and salad luncheon 
sponsored by  the Women’s 
Guild after the noon service

Five Questions for Lent 

Led by the Rev. Peter Mayer
Sundays in March

10:30 - 11 a.m.
*Faith *Joy  *Faith

*Action *Love

Lenten Compline

Evening Prayers
Wednesdays in March

7 p.m.
www.facebook.com/smcannapolis

Mondays

Join us!
5:30 to 6:15 - Choirister rehearsal (music for grades K-5)
6:15 - Fellowship Meal
6:30 - Crafts with Miss Emily
6:45 - Youth Group (middle/high school students)
7:00 - Adult Choir Rehearsal

Adult Programs are sometimes offered at 7 p.m.
Check the church calendar!

  Sunday
March 20

9:00, 11:15 a.m.
with music from the
Third Sunday Band

www.facebook.com/smcannapolis

www.youtube.com/c/saintmargaret

Watch our live-stream of worship services
9:00 a.m. on Sundays and other special services

The 
Episcopal 
Church 

welcomes 
you.
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22nndd  AAnnnnuuaall  NNaattiivvee  PPllaanntt  SSwwaapp  

  
RReemmoovvee  aatt  lleeaasstt  ooff  tthhee  ffoolllloowwiinngg  iinnvvaassiivvee  sshhrruubbss  ffrroomm  yyoouurr  pprrooppeerrttyy  aanndd  

CCCCCC  wwiillll  ggiivvee  yyoouu  TTHHRREEEE  FFRREEEE  NNAATTIIVVEE  SSHHRRUUBBSS  
WWee  wwiillll  eevveenn  hheellpp  ddiigg  uupp  tthheessee  bbaadd  aaccttoorrss  

JJaappaanneessee  BBaarrbbeerrrryy,,  HHeeaavveennllyy  BBaammbboooo  aanndd  BBuurrnniinngg  bbuusshh  
SSiiggnn  uupp  hheerree  

native plant swap signup link 
  

 

 
Upcoming Events 2022 

 
 April 6th 5-7 pm Weed Warriors (every Wednesday thru October) 
 April 8th Serene Ravine Open House & Sign reveal 
 April Little Magothy Shade Garden Planting TBD 
 April Earth Day Event TBD  
 May 14th Native Plant Swap Pickup  
 June 25th Habitat Hero Tour of 2021 winners 
 September 24th Native Plant Fest & Sale 9-noon  

 
Habitat Hero 4th Quarter 2021 

Matt and Lenora Puglisi 
 

Each Wednesday I make way from the Serene Ravine to the Deep Creek Piers to dispose of the invasive weeds we 
have cleared for that week and I began to notice a house just before the entrance of the Deep Creek Pier that had 
done a remarkable thing—they had removed all of their lawn!  And from what I could tell from my slow ride by they 
had replaced the lawn with native shrubs and trees.  I didn’t know who lived there so I set out to find out.  After 
tracking down their names I searched for them on the community FB page with no luck so I posted asking for anyone 
who knew them to ask them to get in touch with me.  Lo and behold a fellow board member of CCC recognized her 
name from working together and she connected us.  The Puglisis- Matt and Lenora.  After chatting with Matt one 
afternoon I knew we finally had our 2021 4th Quarter Habitat Hero. 

Matt knew he wanted to rip out the lawn and replace it with plants so he hired a landscape company with a very 
specific request, use only native plants in the landscape.  Thankfully they agreed and installed a variety of native 
shrubs and trees.  Ilex opaca American Holly, Cercis canadensis Eastern Red buds, Amelanchier spp. Serviceberry, 
Juniperus virginiana Eastern Red Cedars, Vaccinium blueberries, Clethra alnifolia summersweet, Viburnums, 
Cephalanthus occidentalis button bush and an assortment of ferns all decorate the landscape of their yard, along with 
mulched paths and a small grass area.  His vision for a “managed forest” is being realized.   

Matt had experience with traditional gardening, vegetable gardening and fruiting trees but he wanted something 
different, something that would support wildlife, control runoff (as he is close to the waters of Deep Creek), and slow 
down  the rainwater heading past his property. His choice of flowering and fruiting native trees will also provide 
habitat and food for our local fauna as well.  Supporting a diverse selection of pollinators, creating a healthy 
ecosystem and increasing biodiversity are all goals that will be achieved by the choices Matt has made.   
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He also made the decision to not use fertilizers and pesticides or other chemicals in his yard.  That will be beneficial to 
the ecosystem around him.  His choices are based on a desire to cope with climate change, filter and control storm 
water and provide a healthy habitat. 

Long term goals for Matt include replacing the existing driveway with pervious pavers that will allow rain water to soak 
in and slow down.  He is also setting his sights on the backyard and converting the lawn there to native plantings and 
removing the invasive English Ivy that is creeping in his yard from the community property behind him. He wants to 
make a positive impact and create a back (and front) yard oasis that will support many forms of wildlife and create a 
biodiverse landscape that bees, butterflies, birds and small animals will be safe and cared for.  Thanks Matt for being a 
Habitat Hero.   

You can tour Matt and all the 2021 winners on June 25th and see what they have done to be a Habitat and how simple 
it is to support biodiversity in your own backyard. 

Stormwater Runoff Control and Solutions 
By: Stacey Wildberger 

 
Our most recent Habitat Hero Matt Puglisi mentioned controlling stormwater runoff as one of the main reasons he 
converted his landscape to native plants and removed his lawn so let’s take a look at what stormwater runoff is and 
some ways to control it. 

Simply put, stormwater runoff is any drop of water hitting the ground that does not evaporate or sink into the ground. 
This water runoff can carry pollutants like sediment, fertilizer, pet waste, and bacteria into our waterways, causing 
pollution.  Once there they destroy aquatic habitat, and reduces oxygen in the water leading to the death of fish and 
other aquatic life. They contaminate the waterways making them unsafe to swim, fish and boat. The stormwater 
runoff adds extra sediment to the water, suffocating shellfish, causing them to die off. The fast mowing storm water 
can cause erosion and again damage aquatic habitats. It will also bring with it pesticides, motor oil and other chemicals 
into the waterways making it unhealthy for humans and animals alike.  

We as citizens of our community, and the larger Mother Earth have a responsibility and an obligation to protect our 
waterways and the creatures that inhabit them to keep them safe and provide usable places for humans and aquatic 
beings.  There are many things we can do it in our own backyards to do promote clean water and control stormwater 
runoff by preventing it from leaving our property in the first place. 

 Use “green mulch” (groundcover plants)  to keep the ground covered  
 Install a rain garden using native plants  
 Use porous surfaces for walkways, driveways instead of concrete or asphalt 
 Plant native plants including shrubs, trees and groundcovers 
 Remove invasive species from you property 
 Create living shorelines  

 
To learn more on stormwater management and controlling runoff and the available rainscaping options visit 

http://aawsa.org/pollution-and-water-quality 
 
We always welcome new members and donations. Click here to donate online. Your memberships and donations help 
fund our restoration projects and our events 

https://capeconservationcorps.org/donate-now/ 
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THE EASTER BUNNY IS COMING
TO CAPE ST. CLAIRE
SATURDAY, APRIL 9th

MAIN BEACH - 11:00 AM

Hop on over and join your friends and neighbors for the Annual Easter Egg 
Hunt sponsored by the Cape St. Claire Strawberry Festival.  The hunt will 
begin promptly at 11:15 AM on Saturday April 9th.  The Easter Bunny will be 
available on the overlook for pictures.  Please bring your own cameras.  Hot 
Dogs, Hamburgers and Sodas will be available for purchase during this event.  
ADMISSION TO THE EGG HUNT IS BY TICKET ONLY.  Tickets may be 
obtained from WHIMSICALITY in the CSC Shopping Center – beginning 
March 9th during regular business hours (11:00 AM until 6:00 PM) Monday 
thru Saturday and Sunday (12-4pm).  The cost of the tickets is 1 dozen plastic 
eggs and 1 bag of individually wrapped candies small enough 
to fit inside of the eggs (No Hard Candies Please).  If you 
should have any questions about the egg hunt please call Mary 
at (410)757-0593.  And as always remember to thank the kind 
folks at Whimsicality for volunteering to be our ticket center. 
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2022 Cape St. Claire 
STRAWBERRY FESTIVAL 

NON PROFIT COMMUNITY ORGANIZATION 
 REGISTRATION FORM 

SATURDAY, JUNE 4th 
RAIN DATE JUNE 5th 

11:00 AM UNTIL 6:00 PM 
PARADE BEGINS AT 10:00 AM 

 
VENDOR NAME: ______________________________________ 
  
CONTACT PERSON: ___________________________________ 
 
ADDRESS: ____________________________________________ 
 
PHONE NUMBER: _____________________________________ 
 
EMAIL ADDRESS:_____________________________________ 
 
 EVENTS, GAMES, FOODS, ETC. TO BE OFFERED INCLUDING PRICES: 
 
__________________________________________________________________ 
PLEASE INDICATE BELOW QUANTITIES AND SERVICES TO BE 
PROVIDED BY THE STRAWBERRY FESTIVAL COMMITTEE: 
 
ICE (LBS) (Max 50lbs____________ 
  
TABLES NEEDED ($15.00 EACH) ____________________________________ 
 
CHAIRS NEEDED ($3.00 EACH) _____________________________________ 
 
110 VOLT HOOKUPS_______________220 VOLT HOOKUPS______________ 
 
____________YES WE WOULD LIKE TO PARTICIPATE IN THE PARADE 
 
PARADE ENTRY_________________________________________________ 
 
PLEASE CALL MARY LAMB AT (410)757-0593 FOR ASSISTANCE OR COMMENTS.  

 

ALL REQUEST AND NECESSARY FEES ARE DUE ASAP.  PLEASE MAIL 

TO - MARY LAMB, 1180 SUMMIT DR. ANNAPOLIS, MD 21409. 

2021 CAPE ST. CLAIRE 
STRAWBERRY FESTIVAL 

SATURDAY, AUGUST 28th 
RAIN DATE AUGUST 29th 

PARADE BEGINS AT 10:00 AM 
Festival begins with the parade and ends at 6:00 PM 

 
As gathering restrictions ease, the Strawberry Festival Committee is beginning to see 
Strawberries on the Shortcake!!  Provided we continue to see improvement in the pandemic 
numbers and COVID guidelines allow us to gather, we will be hosting the Strawberry 
Festival on August 28th, 2021.   
 
This age old event seems to become more and more popular each year. A day filled with a 
Parade, Music, Food, Games, Crafters, Contest, Pedal Cars, K9 demos, a Silent Auction, 
traditional Moon Bounces, Face Painting, a Coloring Contest, Dunk Booth, Soak–a –Scout, 
Sand Art, Martial Arts Demo, Dance Demo, Pizza, Pit Beef, Hamburgers, Hot Dogs, Snow 
Balls,  Strawberry Shortcakes, Strawberry Sundaes, Strawberry Baked Goods Contest, 
Strawberry Jam/Jelly Contest, THE BEER GARDEN, Decorated Bikes, Berriest Baby, and 
the Princess Contest are just a few of the things you will enjoy. The festival begins with the 
parade which takes off from the Cape St. Claire Fire Department at 10 AM on Saturday, 
August 28th.  Follow the parade to the festival on the main beach for a day full of fun with 
your family, friends and neighbors.  As we all know parking is limited.  Chesapeake 
Charters has once again donated buses for community transportation. Buses will run 
continuously all day, stopping at the 20+ designated Berry Bus Stops.  
Plan ahead!!  Visit our website to find the Berry Bus Stop closest to you.  
https://cscstrawberryfestival.com/berry-stops/ 
More information may also be found on our face book page - Cape St. Claire Strawberry 
Festival 
 
Stay Safe  as we look forward to seeing everyone at the Strawberry Festival!! 
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New Clues Posted to our Facebook Page every Wednesday and Saturday at
approximately 5 pm beginning on Saturday March 5th 

Easter Egg Scavenger Hunt
THE GREAT CSC STRAWBERRY FESTIVAL 

Save The Date: The Easter Bunny will be visiting  at the
annual Cape Easter Egg Hunt on Saturday April 9th 

Tickets for the Annual Easter Egg Hunt available beginning March 9th at  
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Ash Wednesday
March 2, 2022

Noon:  A simple, spoken service of Holy 
Communion with the Imposition of 
Ashes.

7:00 pm: A full, sung, and spoken 
service of Holy Communion with the 
Imposition of Ashes.

All services are held in person and 
streamed on Facebook, YouTube, and 
at www.gloriadei.org.

All are welcome whatever your family 
looks like and wherever you are on 
your spiritual path. 

461 College Parkway, Arnold
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If you are looking for a church 
home, we would enjoy having you 
visit our community of faith and 

share God within our church family. 
As we move through Lent to Easter, 

it is hoped that everyone’s heart will prepare room for 
Christ to enter in.

We invite all to join our Sunday services, in person or on 
Zoom, as we create worship that is spiritually filled with 
signs and symbols, music, and fellowship where you can 

feel the Presence of God!

Blessings to all
Pastor Dale

Our office hours are 
Tuedsday, Wednesday, and Thursday 

from 9:00am to noon.

We are monitoring emails and voicemails. If you 
need immediate assistance, please contact Pastor 

Dale at (240) 682-6395 or dale@capeumc.org.

 
 
 
 
 
Cape St. Claire United Methodist Church 
855 Chestnut Tree Drive 
Annapolis, Maryland 21409 
Phone: 410-757-4896 
Website - capeumc.org 
Email: capeumc@verizon.net 
Pastor - Rev. Lys Cockrell 
 
 
Worship Service - 9:00 AM on Sundays in the Sanctuary 
Children's Sunday School - 9:00 AM Sundays. Kindergarten through 5th 
grade. 
 
 
We pray for people of all ages to discover God's presence through the voice 
of invitation and knowledge, the hands of outreach and service and the love 
that provides understanding. Please join us as we worship on Sundays to 
praise God for our many blessings and to fellowship in His name. Join us as 
we pray and discover God's presence in our lives. Join us as we serve others. 

Cape St. Claire  
United Methodist Church
855 Chestnut Tree Drive
Annapolis, Maryland 21409
Phone: 410-757-4896
Website: capeumc.org
Facebook: facebook.com/cscumc
Email: office@capeumc.org
Pastor: Dale Thomas

Worship Service - 9:00 AM on Sundays in the Sanctuary and on Zoom
Children's Sunday School - 9:00 AM Sundays. Kindergarten through 5th grade.
Office Hours: Tuesday, Wednesday, and Thursday 9:00am to 2pm.
If you need immediate assistance, please contact Pastor Dale  (240) 682-6395 or dale@capeumc.org.

Sanctuary and Zoom Services

Palm Sunday 
April 10th - 9:00 a.m. 

Maundy Thursday Service
April 14th – 7:00pm 

 
Good Friday Service

April 15th - 7:00pm  
  

Easter Celebration Service
April 17th - 9:00 a.m.

 He Is Risen! Hallelujah!

Backpack Buddies is alive and well 
at Cape Methodist Church! This 

ministry provides weekend food to 
children in need at 3 schools on the 

Broadneck Peninsula – Cape ES, 
Broadneck ES and Belvedere ES. We 

welcome food or monetary donations to support this 
important ministry to our community. Please consider 

helping us!

The food items we need are single serve cereal and 
instant oatmeal, single serve applesauce and fruit, 
granola bars, peanut butter crackers, single serve 

pudding, family sized mac & cheese, canned chicken or 
tuna and snack items.

 Donations can be dropped off at the church office 
at 855 Chestnut Tree Drive between 9  AM and 2 

PM  Tuesday, Wednesday or Thursday.
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YOU ARE WELCOME HERE! 
 

If you’re single, married, divorced, widowed . . . we welcome you. 
If you are single mom or dad, in a non-traditional household, a grandparent raising 
grandchildren . . . we welcome you. 
If you are an immigrant, regardless of your status . . . we welcome you. 
If you are LGBTQ . . . we welcome you. 
If you are just not sure where you belong . . . we welcome you. 
If you are unemployed, overworked, questioning and searching for meaning . . .       
we welcome you. 
If you feel broken, lost, alone, afraid, hopeful or hopeless . . . YOU are welcome here. 
 

We are the People of God.  In Jesus’ name, we welcome you! 
 

 

St. Andrew by the Bay  
 

     A Faith Community in the Roman Catholic Tradition  
 

701 College Parkway • 410-974-4366 • www.standrewbythebay.org  
 
 

A Joyful Sign of God’s Reign 

  

     

  LENTEN SMALL GROUP 
 Choose a small group to reflect, share & listen  

    to how God’s word is present in your life? 
 

          Offering 2 Studies: 
 

            Journey Through Lent  
 

 Wander through the Sunday scriptures together. 
  Reflect and gain insights. 
 
 March 4- April 8 
 Friday 7pm in our parish center.  Zoom or in home 
options also available.  
 E– Book is Free & Free childcare available with           
signups for Friday evening session.  

 
     The Passion & The Cross 

 

For a new understanding of redemption and more                     
profound insight into your own loss and suffering.   
 
March 8 - April 12 
Tuesday evenings  
Book available on Amazon for $13.59 

 

Mass Schedule 
 

  Saturday:  5pm  
 

    Sunday:   8am, 9:30am 
                      & 11:30am 
 

Horarios de Misas 
 

Sábado 5pm 
Domingo 8, 9:30 y 11:30 
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www.priorityonepetservices.com 
 Shari Medina    443.223.9549 

Local, Certified, Insured, Recommended 

Dog Walking, Exercising, Pet Sitting 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

1564 Whitehall Road 
Annapolis, MD 21409 www.shopstarhobby.com 

410-349-4290 

1564 Whitehall Road 
Annapolis, MD 21409 www.shopstarhobby.com 

410-349-4290 

WE DELIVER - email us at DELIVERY@BELLASLIQUORS.COM

Every Monday:
Military, Seniors (65+) and Teachers 10%

Every Tuesday:
All Wines 15% Off

We offer a wide variety of beer, wine and spirits 
including LOCAL breweries & wineries.  If we don't 

carry us we will do our best to special order it for you.

Join us daily at C.G.'s Corner from 12 - 8 for $2 beers and $3 wines 
from a rotating collection.  A variety of spirits can also be purchased. 

Follow us on Facebook & Instagram 
for info on sales, tastings and

random giveaways.

www.bellasliquors.com
email: manager@bellasliquors.com

OPEN 9 AM -10 PM Mon.-Sat.
       9 AM - 8 PM Sundays
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*Securities offered through Registered Representatives of Cambridge Investment Research, Inc., a broker dealer, 
member FINRA/SIPC. Advisory, insurance, and tax services offered through Bay Financial Planning and Tax 

Services, LLC DBA Chesapeake Financial Planning, a Registered Investment Adviser. Cambridge and Bay Financial 
Planning and Tax Services, LLC are not affiliated.

3.5” x 2.5” | Maximum Font Size: 30 pt

MKT-5894I-A

Retirement: Ready or 
not. Ready is better.

Chad M Miller, AAMS® 
Financial Advisor

1390 Cape St Claire Rd 
Annapolis, MD 21409 
410-757-1374

Member SIPC

CCuussttoommeerr  FFooccuusseedd..  EEmmppllooyyeeee  DDrriivveenn.. 
(410) 934 - 4555 | service@cheselectric.com 
   Lighting: Interior, Exterior & Landscape      Pier Power & Lighting       
   Smart Home Tech: Doorbells & Cameras      Receptacles & Switches       

   Coaxial, Audio Visual & Data Cabling      Service Panel Upgrades & Repairs      
   Exhaust Fans & Ducting      Electric Vehicle Charging Stations       

   Surge Protection      Aluminum to Copper Changeover      Ceiling Fans       
   Smoke & CO Detectors      RV Circuits      Pool, Jacuzzi & Hot Tub Wiring       
   Standby Generators      Remodeling & Construction      Attic Fans    

HHooww  CCaann  WWee  BBrriigghhtteenn  YYoouurr  LLiiffee  TTooddaayy??  

““EExxcceelllleennccee  iinn  cclliieenntt  ccaarree  aanndd  sseerrvviiccee””  

 

 
 

 

- -  
- -  

 
 

 

Chris Fuller
REATLOR®

Over 18 years experience
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410.757.3566 www.HoffmanAH.com
15 Old Mill Bottom Road North

Annapolis, Maryland 21409

Lisa Hoffman, DVM

Liesl Wheeler, DVM

Jennifer Greenwood, DVM

• Boarding/Daycare
• In-house Lab Screening
• Geriatric Care
• Wellness Packages for
Pups & Kittens

• Acupuncture,
Laser Therapy

Committed to Caring
and Connecting

with your Pet

A

FREE WATER ANALYSIS 
Call (410) 757-2992

We FIX problem water: hardness, lead,  
staining, odors, iron, PFAS, and more. 

WATER TREATMENT • PLUMBING • COOLERS

HagueWaterofMD.com

Family Owned 
& Operated 
Since 1993.

Monday - Saturday 7am-9pm
Sunday 8am-5pm

410-974-0737  GraulsMarket.com

Bakery
Cheeses
Deli
Fresh Fish/Seafood
Grocery
Meat/Poultry
Prepared FoodsPrepared Foods
Produce
Wedding Cakes
Catering

June 2015   Page 11 
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LOCAL RESIDENT 50 YEARS 
AND 32 YEARS EXPERIENCE

June 2015   Page 13 

Anne Arundel Home Improvement, LLCAnne Arundel Home Improvement, LLC
Specializing in Pella, Anderson & Vinyl Windows Since 1982

• Vinyl Siding
• Roofing
• Doors
• Decks
• Gutters
• Additions
• Kitchens
• & much more! 

Call for a Free Estimate Today!

President Edward A. Grabarski
410-757-8043 • 410-570-5905410-757-8043 • 410-570-5905

www.RichardsTreeCare.com / richardstreecare@aol.com
Member of the Maryland Arborist Association & Tree Care Industry Association & Arbor Day Foundation

♦ Cabling/Lightning Protection
♦ Pruning, Take Down & Removal
♦ Pre-Construction Consultation
♦ Fertilization
♦ 15 yd. Roll-off Dumpsters
♦ Disease Control/Monitoring

Programs
♦ Planting/Reforestation

Tree Care
Complete Tree & Shrub Care

Lic. 283/534/2236 | MDA 24222

office 410-757-5793 FREE ESTIMATES 

PR
OO
F

June 2015   Page 14 

June 2015   Page 9 
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Founded March 1955 - Circulation 3,030 - In Our 60h Year
Published by: 

 The Cape St. Claire Improvement Association, Inc. 
1223 River Bay Road, Annapolis, MD  21409 
Hours: Monday - Friday  8:00 a.m. to 2 p.m. 

(410) 757-1223 CSCIA Office / (410) 757-1697 FAX / Office@cscia.org 
Caper Manger:
Mary Lamb / 410-757-0593 / capermanager@cscia.org 
The Caper is published ten months a year and sent bulk rate to all residents of Cape St. Claire, all
nonresident lot owners, local government officials and advertisers. Copies are also available in CSCIA 
Office, Broadneck Library and local stores.
POLICY FOR ARTICLE SUBMISSIONS 
All submissions for The Caper must be received by the editor on the 12th of the month prior. Text ads
should be submitted in Microsoft Word format (PC only), and image ads should be submitted in Jpeg or 
TIFF format with a resolution of 300 dpi or greater. All articles/ads must be submitted electronically to 
caper@minutemanpress.com. DO NOT submit as inline text of email. All articles should be clearly
labeled with the 1) submitter's name, 2) phone number and 3) article filename (s).   Please keep a backup 
copy of each file. The Caper Staff and the Cape St. Claire Improvement Association reserve the right to 
refuse any article, letter or advertising that it deems inflammatory, in poor taste or inappropriate.

Cape St. Claire Improvement Association 
www.cscia.org 

BCC, BLOA Liaison - Governor Breeden
Beaches & Parks - Governor Dembowski 

Building - Governor Gardner
Caper - Governor Lamb

Clubhouse - Governor Lamb
Communications & Technology -  

Governors Snow & Szczytko 
Covenants - Governor Snow with help from  

Richard Steinbock
Erosion Control - Governor Vaccaro 

Events - Governors Myers & Vaccaro
Goshen Farm Liaison - Lou Biondi &

The Executive Committee
Legislative - The Executive Committee 

Membership - Governor Szczytko  
Mosquito Control - The Executive Committee 
Personnel - Governors Breeden & Dembowski

Piers - Governors Breeden and Small
Roads - The Executive Committee  

Security - Governors Breeden & Dembowski

The Board of Governors Committees:

Office:
President - Beau Breeden

Vice-President - Scott Dembowski 
Secretary - Mary Lamb

Treasurer - Dawn Myers 

Budget Committee:
Michael Buchet & David Toy
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(410) 757-1223 CSCIA Office / (410) 757-1697 FAX / Office@cscia.org

Caper Manager:
Mary Lamb / 410-757-0593 / capermanager@cscia.org
The Caper is published ten months a year and sent bulk rate to all residents of Cape St. Claire, all nonresident lot 
owners, local government officials and advertisers. Copies are also available in CSCIA Office, Broadneck Library and 
local stores.

POLICY FOR ARTICLE SUBMISSIONS
All submissions for The Caper must be received by the editor on the 12th of the month prior. Text ads should be submitted 
in Microsoft Word format (PC only), and image ads should be submitted in Jpeg or TIFF format with a resolution of 300 dpi 
or greater. All articles/ads must be submitted electronically to capermanager@cscia.org. DO NOT submit as inline text of 
email. All articles should be clearly labeled with the 1) submitter’s name, 2) phone number and 3) article filename (s). Please 
keep a backup copy of each file. The Caper Staff and the Cape St. Claire Improvement Association reserve the right to 
refuse any article, letter or advertising that it deems inflammatory, in poor taste or inappropriate.

Cape St. Claire Improvement Association
www.cscia.org

Office:
President - Governor Breeden

Vice-President - Governor Lamb
Treasurer - Governor Fairchild

Budget Committee:
Charlie Moore & Joe Angel & Jerome Zadera & Michele Shipley

Town Manager:

Ryan Anderson

The Board of Governors Committees:
Caper - Governor Lamb

Clubhouse - Governor Lamb 

Strawberry Festival - Governor Lamb

Events - Governor Schmidt

Erosion Control - Governor Breeden

Piers - Governors Breeden 

Membership - Governors Schmidt

Covenants - Governors Fairchild

Building - Governor Roche & Governor Shipley

BLOA - Governor Breeden

BCC - Governor Breeden

Personnel - Governor Lamb 
Security - Governors Breeden & Macindoe

Mosquito Control - The Executive Committee

Legislative - Governor Myers

Roads - Executive Committee

Beaches and Parks - Governor Macindoe
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